

Draft MINUTES of the meeting of the SURREY AREA OF OUTSTANDING NATURAL BEAUTY BOARD (SURREY HILLS BOARD) held at 1:30 pm on 2 March 2022 at the High Ashurst Outdoor Education Centre, and remotely via Microsoft Teams. 

(These minutes are subject to confirmation by the AONB Board at its next meeting on 15 June 2022.)
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1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE
The following apologies for absence were noted:
Andrew Smith


Natural England

Sarah-Jane Chimbwandira
Surrey Wildlife Trust

Romy Jackson


National Farmer’s Union
Tim Bamford                          Country Land and Business Association

2. CHAIR’S WELCOME AND ANNOUNCEMENTS
The Chair welcomed attendees and asked Board members to introduce themselves and to note which organisations they represented. 
She specifically welcomed partnership members; who were attending as observers: Fiona Spencer of the Rambler’s Society; Anne Sassin of the Archaeological Society, and Cllr Ramsey Nagaty.  
As well as the Board tour in the summer, which would include members of the wider partnership, as it always does, a partnership forum would be convened immediately after the AGM in September. 
She expressed her delight at being out in the Surrey Hills again and thanked the High Ashurst Centre for hosting the Board; they were making a presentation later in the meeting and the Board looked forward to hearing more about the activities at the centre.
Someone else who was delighted to be out on site was Lord Benyon, the DEFRA spokesman in the Lords, who visited the Surrey Hills on 1 February; he strode out in his wellies and had a ball. He was shown some places in the area of search for the boundary review, and was briefed on how brilliant the AONB family was; how they diversified their funding and resource base, which enabled the AONB family to do so much. He met delivery partner chairs, local land managers and some fantastic small businesses; his visit also included lunch by Mandira at the Albury vineyard. He walked there from Newlands Corner, where he saw Surrey Choices at work; he stopped to sit on the Optohedron, then went to see the new flail collector acquired with Farming in Protected Landscapes money, and finally walked down through the vineyard where he talked about farming and land management. We impressed upon him how excellent the FIPL scheme was and how we hoped it would continue beyond the initial three years. Lots of people attending the Board meeting helped on that day, and she thanked them all very much.
She also thanked Ruth Reed for hosting a presentation to Waverley Council members last Monday, which followed on from similar events at Guildford and Tandridge. Planning was a subject of special interest; as AONB Chair she gave an overview; Clive Smith covered planning in some detail and Rob Fairbanks provided an updated on the boundary review.
As the end of the planting season was approaching, there had been a flurry of activity and by the end of March our partners will have planted nearly two miles of hedgerows. She was on an errand at Clandon Natural Burial ground recently when she ran into Gordon Jackson and Christa Emmett, who with 20 young professionals from the engineering firm WSP in Guildford, were planting yards and yards of mixed native species hedge, all enjoying themselves enormously and making a great contribution to nature recovery. 
Overall, an impressive number of nature recovery and access projects were happening on the ground, thanks to money from DEFRA through FIPL, and she thanked the Surrey Hills Society and Surrey Hills Trust Fund, Surrey Hills Enterprises for working together with Rob Fairbanks and land managers. In 2019 these kinds of projects were fairly limited, but they were now flourishing. She thanked Board members for their support through their various home bases. She was really proud to show Lord Benyon all the work that had been done, and he did not even see the Box Hill to Leith Hill multi-user trail!
She thanked all attendees for joining so enthusiastically in the workshop with Matthews Associates earlier that day on the consultation from DEFRA. Their responses would be used to direct the Board’s response to DEFRA and what this might mean for the Board’s own structures and the staff the Board needs to support it. The responses would hopefully assist Board members in their own responses to their respective organisations.
3. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST   

None declared.
4. MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING

The minutes of the Board meeting held on 1 December 2022 were approved as a correct record of the meeting.
5. PUBLIC QUESTIONS

Two public questions had been received by the deadline.
Question 1: Ms Jenny Desoutter asked the Chair: 

We are all aware of the recent surge in numbers of visitors to the Surrey Hills. In fact, during the last two years many rural villages and beauty spots have been effectively overwhelmed, leading to unprecedented measures such as having to paint double yellow lines in our most rural locations including Frensham Ponds, some local roads e.g. in Westhumble being blocked by parked cars, the need to institute marshals in some villages such as Shere, and residents in villages like Abinger Hammer experiencing public health issues due to a lack of toilet facilities. Paths have been widened, crops trampled and habitats eroded. Given these unintended outcomes, at the December 2020 Board I questioned the wisdom of continuing to advertise in London for more visitors to come to the Surrey Hills. You replied that in fact the AONB had instituted a “Stay safe, Stay local” campaign encouraging visitors NOT to venture into the Surrey Hills, and that “Providers in the Surrey Hills have not been as well equipped as we would have wished to cope with the increased tourist numbers.” You also stated that the Board is very keen to learn about the impact of visitors on landscapes and habitats and how this can be monitored.
The popularity of the Surrey Hills continues to increase, and although pandemic restrictions are now easing, because of accessibility to London our lockdown legacy means visitor numbers are likely to remain high.
As the tourist season approaches, please can you give details of any current or planned advertising of the Surrey Hills, and can you say firstly what progress you have made in monitoring visitor impact on landscapes and habitats; secondly whether you believe that providers, and in particular those local communities whose lives are most impacted by large influxes of visitors, are now better prepared to cope with problems;  and thirdly if the AONB and their partners are spending money on attracting more visitors, whether you are investing equivalent resources in equipping rural communities for increased visitor numbers, and in measures to protect sensitive habitats from damage caused by excessive footfall?

Reply:

Dear Ms Desoutter

Thank you for your question highlighting the popularity of the Surrey Hills and the visitor pressures, particularly during the time when Covid restrictions were being eased.  

Whilst monitoring the impact of visitors on landscapes and habitats is something that the Surrey Hills partners does take seriously, we do lack the resources to do this effectively.  As you indicate, certain areas of the Surrey Hills are honey pots and there is a need to either spread the load or invest in better infrastructure to cope with the visitor numbers.  

It is also the impact on wildlife rather than the numbers that we are particularly concerned about.  For example, the NFU representative who responded to your previous public question highlighted that dogs off-lead can cause the most disturbance to wildlife and have a fatal impact on livestock.   The Surrey Hills is looking at how our Farming in Protected Landscapes Fund can support farmers and land managers in helping to manage access and information to visitors in order to secure better outcomes for both people and nature. 

The Surrey Hills AONB Board’s comments on the latest draft Surrey Local Transport Plan acknowledges that more investment is needed in countryside access infrastructure. In the meantime, our limited resources are being prioritized on promoting active travel, particularly working with our Community Rail Partnerships on encouraging visitors to use public transport.

We will also be launching our new Surrey Hills website in June.  This will have much better information on sustainable travel, the new Countryside Code and create inspirational content so that people can appreciate and enjoy the Surrey Hills without the need to visit in person.

The Surrey Hills Team will always be happy to hear from you on your ideas.

Heather Kerswell: Independent Chair

Supplementary question:
Ms Desoutter thanked the Chair for her full and interesting reply. Whilst the issues referred to were complex and resources were limited, there were concerns about the impact on the habitat and the lives of Surrey residents. She asked whether any steps were being taken to address the issues, such as setting up a focus group or a think tank with people on the ground, such as local parish councils, to analyse what the pressures actually were. Secondly, what benefits to the habitat and Surrey residents would be derived from continuing to advertise when the area was clearly already well-known?
The Chair replied that the Board did not advertise. In relation to the first question, the Board was already thinking along the same lines and she requested Rob Fairbanks to convene a meeting to discuss the issues raised. Rob Fairbanks agreed to take this as an action; a meeting would be convened to address the promotion of the Surrey Hills and visitor management with key land managers and stakeholders. 
Question 2: Mr John Oliver asked the Chair:
At the September 2021 AONB Board meeting, the AONB Director stated that the main reason that there were continuing delays to a full review of the AONB Constitution was the possibility of significant changes to the status of AONBs following the Government’s response to the Glover report.  The Glover report suggested a new national landscape service and funding regime. 
The Government has now responded.  It has rejected any idea of national parks and AONBs coming together as a national landscape service and has stated that it sees most new money coming from private sources.  Therefore, the status of the AONB Board will remain virtually unchanged.
Would you now, please, give a fresh update as to:
· what progress has been made in revising the AONB Constitution;
· what recommendations the working group has made to date and which of these has been accepted and which put into action;
· when the working group will next meet;
· when the working group will make its final recommendations to the AONB Board; and
· when the AONB Board will present the working group’s findings and a draft, revised AONB Constitution to the Board’s constituent authorities for their approval.

Reply:

Dear Mr Oliver

Thank you for your question. As you point out, the Surrey Hills AONB Board recognizes that the Constitution of October 2013 is in need of an overhaul and has been awaiting Defra’s response to the Landscapes Review which was not published until January 2022. 
The Surrey Hills AONB Board held a workshop on 2 March to consider Defra’s recommendations to improve consistency, performance, and transparency of AONB Partnerships. In advance of any further published guidance, it is our intention to work with Natural England to act on the governance principles, processes and structures set out in the Landscapes Review that would be appropriate for the Surrey Hills as a National Landscape designation.  
Heather Kerswell: Independent Chair
6. PRESENTATION BY THE HIGH ASHURST OUTDOOR EDUCATION CENTRE

Ben Rayner made a presentation on the work and projects at the High Ashurst Outdoor Education Centre. 
The centre was one of three, the others being based in Kingston and Guildford; the was also an outreach team which visited schools to deliver projects. The centre was owned, but not funded, by Surrey County Council; the centre actually paid money back to SCC and had become completely self-financed.

The centre was open 365 days a year and worked predominantly with young people, although all sorts of groups visited the centre.

He highlighted a recent project by Fig Leaf (supported by Natural England), which supported refugees and specifically referred to a session with Afghani women. They had been holed up in an hotel for five months and had a day out at the centre; it was an amazing experience to see how they enjoyed themselves. The theme of this project was to connect people with nature and further sessions were also held with Afghani men and young leaders.
In response to a question by Mike Waite, Ben confirmed that schools were charged a fee to attend courses at the centre, although some projects were also funded by other organisations. 
Rob Fairbanks noted that there was regular engagement with various partner organisations on specific projects, some of which could involve the centre.
The Chair thanked Ben for his presentation and the excellent work being done by the centre; she also thanked Natural England for funding the project which Ben highlighted.

7. AONB BOUNDARY EXTENSION PROJECT
Stephen Rudd provided an update on the progress made with the Boundary Extension Project and the next steps to be taken.
He highlighted that the approach developed for the Surrey Hills AONB project struck a balance between ensuring that Natural England fulfilled its statutory responsibility whilst developing a new collaborative way of working with the AONB team and which sought active and meaningful engagement with local people and stakeholders.

He briefly referred to the progress made by the Management Advisory Group, the Technical Advisory Group and the appointment of consultants to undertake a stakeholder engagement exercise.
With reference to the Call for Evidence period between 1 December 2021 and 31 January 2022, the response to the consultation had far exceeded expectations and details of the submissions were contained in the report. A series of webinars would be run in the second half of March to brief people on how their evidence would be used and further information would be provided on how they could further engage in the process. 
The next steps in the process, specifically how the assessments would be done as well as the timescales, were detailed in the report. The aim was to assess all responses to the statutory and public consultations by the end of May 2023; after which the process to obtain Natural England Board approval would be started and a final submission would be made to the Secretary of State by the end of August 2023.
In response to questions on how the evidence gathered would be shared, Stephen Rudd noted that the webinars would be used to provide evidence of the results of the desk research and further opportunities for engagement.
The Chair confirmed that there would also be regular updates and reports to the Board on the consultation process; this would include details of areas which had been identified for possible inclusion. Everybody who provided their details during the initial call for evidence would also be kept informed. Rob Fairbanks noted that online feedback sessions had also been set for 22 and 24 March, which indicated the level of transparency of the process. 
In response to a question by Ben Gibbons on whether landowners who were affected by the recommendations would be notified before it went to public consultation, Stephen Rudd noted that he did not know the answer to that yet, but would provide an answer as soon as he knew.
The Chair commented that the consultation process had thus far been very successful, and lessons had been learnt which could be used in future consultations.
8. SURREY FUTURES CONSULTATION: SURREY 2050 PLACE AMBITION

Clive Smith provided a summary of the consultation and noted that while this was the second version of the paper, and was available for public consumption, the AONB Board did not see a copy of the first version.

He was concerned that the Place Ambition was unbalanced, giving excess weight to growing the economy and development, and giving too little recognition to the environmental harm that would result. 

The document was cleverly worded and the Place Ambition was intended to be implemented through various local and countywide plans and strategies, including district and borough local plans, climate change and economic strategies, and the local transport plan.
As an example, the key map showed proposed ‘strategic opportunity areas’, extending into parts of the AONB. This was directly contrary to national and local planning policies and was symptomatic to the gist of the document in that there was not sufficient consideration of environmental issues.
The document was also out of date in that it did not take into consideration the government’s levelling-up agenda. Encouraging growth in wealthy areas such as Surrey would work against the Government’s intention to direct growth to the more deprived parts of the country. Whilst some growth would be necessary to meet local needs, the aim of the document seemed to be more than that.
In response to Stephanie Fudge who expressed surprise that the AONB Board had not been made aware of the initial consultation, Clive Smith noted that the Chair noticed this by chance and it seemed that many organisations had not been made aware of the document, hence the request to extend the consultation period.
Geoff Duck commented that the Surrey Futures Partnership was essentially officer-led, and whilst there were some positives in the document, he was amazed that the second version differed very little from the first version.
A number of Board members expressed their disappointment at the way in which the consultation had been done and certain assumptions were made in the document. The Chair commented that the document had been ‘softened-up’ with a sort of ‘greenwash’.
Carolyn McKenzie noted that a lot of the Board’s response was included in Surrey County Council’s response to the consultation; this included comments that none of the growth areas should extend into the AONB and that a climate change should be a strategic priority.
The Board approved the recommendation as detailed in the report, as follows:
That the Board responds to the consultation on Surrey’s 2050 Place Ambition as detailed in paragraph 3 of the report and that the response was copied to the Board’s constituent Borough, District and County Councils.
9. AONB MANAGEMENT PLAN (2020 – 2025) MONITORING REPORT
AONB Boundary Extension Project: Clive Smith thanked Natural England for involving the AONB Board in the Boundary Extension Project from the start, which showed the collaborative approach being followed.

Wanborough Fields: He provided an update on the situation and the incremental development of fragmented parcels of land. In response to a request by Susan Parker for a summary of the current situation which she could then raise with the council to bring the issue even more in the public domain, he said that he was in constant contact with officers and it seemed that the council was not sure what to do for the best. Enforcement notices had been served and appeals had been lodged; he was of the opinion that the council should obtain the very best legal advice to address the situation. The Chair commented that six Surrey MPs were attending a photo call at Wanborough on 11 March and it was hoped that they would kick-start an awareness of the situation. Ruth Reed referred to a similar situation in the Waverley area where she managed to get the local enforcement team involved to warn potential buyers that would never be able to get planning permission for small pieces of land in ancient woodland they wished to purchase. Clive Smith noted that compulsory purchase orders could possibly be a solution at Wanborough Fields. Stephen Rudd noted that Natural England had also been contacted about this and asked that all relevant correspondence be sent to him, which he could relay to their enforcement team to see if they could do something in accordance with their statutory duty. The Chair commented that this was a national problem and the relevant bodies should come up with a high level solution. 
The Chair thanked Surrey County for taking a strategic approach to area-wide speed management across the Surrey Hills; implicit in the proposed measures was to promote and reinforce the character of the rural areas in the Surrey Hills.
Farming in Protected Landscapes (FiPL): Sarah Thiele provided a summary of progress and noted that whilst the budget for the current year had been allocated, there was still funding available for the next two years. The Local Advisory Panel would be meeting later in March to set priorities to ensure that all applications were fully compliant and funding was not necessarily allocated on a first come first served basis. DEFRA was looking at FiPL very closely, specifically from an innovation angle, as it was delivering some very interesting projects. The Chair commented that FiPL had been a boost to the Board as for the first time there was real money, influence and expertise available. It was also good for the farmers and the environment; for the first time subsidies could be used on ground level and not through the Rural Payments Agency.
Conservation Volunteers: Gordon Jackson noted that as part of the project more than 7.5km of new hedgerow had been created, which amounted to 8750 new trees. It was hoped that another 750m would be planted in this season. More than 200 volunteers had been engaged along with schools, corporate companies, Defra and Surrey Choices. A programme to train volunteers was also being looked at, which would include first aid and mountain bike trail management, which would help to decrease some of the amateur trails which were scattered all over. There were a number of volunteers groups in specific areas, but not a Surrey Hills volunteer group and the idea was to develop that.  
Surrey Hills Nature Recovery Strategy – Making Space for Nature: Gordon Jackson thanked the National Trust for becoming involved in the planned exhibition of paintings of the 30 Surrey Hills indicator species at Leith Hill Place, which had been created by an ‘Our Time’ artist at HMP Send. This was another example of partnership working between different organisations in the Surrey Hills.
In response to Claire Malcomson, the Chair noted that communication on all partnership working and projects with district and boroughs could be improved so that they were aware of all the activities.
Simon Whalley commented that young people with learning difficulties had also become involved in the hedgerow projects and they harvested shoots from some woods, which also meant that unwanted plants were removed. This was a good opportunity to get the wider community involved in these projects.
Surrey Hills Enterprises: Simon Whalley noted that despite the pandemic problems in the last two years, membership had increased. Whilst membership growth could be faster, care was taken to ensure that new applicants met all the criteria. More corporate members were becoming involved and they were engaging in more activities and encouraging their staff and clients to become involved. Corporates are keen to be seen as being involved in sustainability and where big companies like Virgin Atlantic are keen to be involved, it creates opportunities to launch exciting projects.
The Surrey Hills Corporate Champions joint venture with the Surrey Hills Society was working well and the first hedgerow trees were planted by the first Corporate Champions in Cranleigh in February.
The Guide to the Surrey Hills which showcased a range of events and activities in the Surrey Hills had been published and distributed and had been very well received.
The Surrey Hills Enterprises Board had previously mainly looked at short term projects, but had now started planning more long term and once details had been finalised, it would be shared with the AONB Board.
Whilst the last few years had been tough for many members, many of the problems could be solved through collaboration, which was the fundamental approach which many members were following.
Wendy Varcoe commented that the hedgerow planting was a good example of collaboration and the Guide to the Surrey Hills would strengthen this even further. 

Surrey Hills AONB website: Emma Cole provided an update on the development of the new website which was due to launch in June; this was a major opportunity to refresh the brand and to demonstrate a greater diversity and inclusivity as a National Landscape. 
In response to questions on whether there would be information on the website on accessibility to land, it was confirmed that details of all aspects of land management would eventually be included on the website. As the website was developed there would also be consultation with stakeholders on information to be included.
Surrey Hills Arts: Ali Clarke provided an update on the different projects undertaken by Surrey Hills Arts. She highlighted a pilot project, funded by Arts Council England, which had been launched on the campus of the University of Surrey and which would involve the creation of sculptural habitats to support specific declining species. 
Norbury Park sawmill: Rob Fairbanks noted that the Board had responded to the Surrey County Council consultation, which in general supported the proposals, although the Board’s priority was to ensure the continuation of a sawmill operation to support woodland management and the retention of development skills in the sector.
Surrey Hills Community Forum: Liz Cutter provided details of this annual forum and requested Board members to respond on whether the event should be in person, online or hybrid and if any particular themes had to be discussed, such as the boundary extension review. There was a growing interest in reviving the working group on highways and quiet lanes. She would send more details to all members to get their opinions on the format of the Forum.
10. DATE OF THE NEXT MEETING

The date of the next Board meeting was confirmed as 15 June 2022 with the venue to be confirmed.
The meeting ended at 15:57.

_____________________________________________________________
Heather Kerswell
Independent Chair
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